
Sacramento County Mental Health Board 

Adult System of Care (ASOC) Meeting  
 

MINUTES – IN PERSON MEETING 
HYBRID PARTICIPATION OPTION 

Monday, May 6, 2024 
6:00 PM – 7:30 PM 

 
Members Present: Patricia Wentzel, Brad Lueth, Laura Bemis, Mallika Walsh, Melina Avey 
Members Absent: None 

Agenda Item  

I. Welcome and Introductions 
• Introductions 
• Acknowledgement of Conduct Agreement 
• Announcements by MHB ASOC Committee Members 

 
Chair Wentzel commenced the meeting at 6:17pm, introductions were made and Conduct Agreement 
acknowledged. 
 
No announcements were made. 

 

II. Public Comments Relating to the Sacramento County Behavioral Health Services Adult 
System of Care – Items Not on Agenda 
 

• Public Comment #1: Appreciate the website for Care Court that includes videos of meetings to watch 
and trainings for cohort. Not sure how the program is coming together. More information would be 
helpful. 

  

III. Presentation on FSP’s followed by questions from committee members 
 

• Presentation by Allison Williams, BHS Health Program Manager, and Dawn Williams, BHS Health 
Program Manager. See attached presentation. 

• Chair Wentzel referring to slide 8, asked to clarify about the number of hospitalizations decreased. 
Slide 8 is about housing data and placement. Housing placements are from key event tracking. 

• Member Bemis asked about independent housing, which was 51%. Asked for a definition on 
independent housing or examples. Dawn described the various living arrangements from Slide 8. 
Independent living means living on their own. Member Bemis asked whether sober living is considered 
independent living. Sober living is not included in the key event tracking, but Room and Board is. 

• Member Walsh asked whether there is a distinction between Board and Care and Room and Board. 
Dawn clarified Room and Board is under the Assisted Living category. 

• Member Bemis asked about sober living, does that mean no one is discharged to sober living? Dawn 
clarified this isn’t necessarily those that are discharged, this is anyone who received any service by the 
end of the year. Member Bemis asked are any of these including those in sober living? Dawn will 
double check. 

• Member Walsh asked what was the average rate of homelessness of these people before they were 
placed? Dawn clarified this is just their status as of the last reporting period, but we can get the data. 

• Chair Wentzel requested to have the presentation included in the minutes. 
• Dawn shared that Prop 1 will force us to change the data collection and it hasn’t been changed since 

2009. Lots of things need to be updated. 
• Member Bemis stated people are not getting the co-occurring care that they need. They’re not able to 

avail themselves of sober living. Dawn said residential treatment is listed as a category but sober living 
is not. 

• Chair Wentzel asked to clarify on Slide 10 that this doesn’t refer to the length of time they were 
hospitalized, that this is reflecting whether they were hospitalized or not. Yes, this is an unduplicated 
number of people hospitalized. 

• Chair Wentzel is interested in understanding the dynamic of a few very sick people that are 
hospitalized for a very long time that is distorting the data. Dawn will look at outliers and look at 
average length of stay for hospitalizations. We monitor to FSP length of stay and contractually they are 

https://dhs.saccounty.gov/BHS/Documents/Advisory-Boards-Committees/Mental-Health-Board/MHB_Conduct_Agreement.pdf


working on decreasing the length of stay during a hospitalization. 
• Chair Wentzel understands one of the purposes of FSPs is to reduce the chances that someone needs 

to be conserved and yet these very long hospitalizations suggest that some people are candidates for 
people who may need to be conserved but aren’t in fact getting conserved and perhaps that’s the level 
of care that they need. Hospitalizations are more expensive than receiving services from an FSP. 
Those people that are having these long hospitalizations are costing the most, so we need to make a 
point of looking at these people and looking at what we can do to support their recovery in a timely 
fashion. We also have a lack of subacute beds in our County, and that may impact that population that 
may have gone to a subacute, but also they would need to be conserved in order to be placed in a 
subacute bed. This is something we should be looking at. Allison shared that the FSPs are supporting 
the treatment team at the hospital and helping to determine whether the individual is safe to discharge 
back to the community or assessing whether the individual requires a higher level of care.  

• Chair Wentzel asked if there is a role in the County of FSP whose job it is to advocate for 
conservatorship while in the hospital? No, the Public Guardian’s office will work with the inpatient 
hospital on those decisions. The FSP provider will provide information about their experience in 
working with the individual. 

• Member Walsh asked about clients that are considered for conservatorship, are these clients only in 
FSPs? Who is using the LIST? The FSP providers implement the LIST to determine services that are 
needed. Who essentially takes care of individuals who has repeated emergency room visits but are not 
yet linked to an FSP? Who will make the decisions for the level of care for these individuals? Referrals 
can come from different sources, but we typically see a large number of referrals from inpatient 
hospitals and they will submit a LIST for individuals who meet the criteria in order to support the 
linkage to an FSP. When assessing for conservatorship 

• Member Walsh asked about psychiatric hospitalizations over time. Are you talking about a cohort of 
people in the FSP? Dawn clarified the number referenced in the chart is the number of FSP clients 
total, regardless of hospitalizations. My experience with individuals who are linked in a FSP is that they 
continue to have repeated hospitalizations even if the length has increased over the years. Where can 
I find that information, how many of those individuals had repeated hospitalizations given the length of 
time in the FSP? Dawn can provide the information. Median length of stay of hospitalizations is 13 
days. Only 14% of all hospitalizations are over 30 days. Is that an aspirational number or just what is 
happening? Dawn stated this is just what is happening. Overall, average hospitalizations per client is 
about 1.2% per year. 

• Member Walsh stated we are trying to determine the efficacy of FSPs and one pertinent point is that 
we have a robust out in the community, but how is it helping really? The group number is nice, but how 
is it affecting an individual effectively? I’m very interested to see on an individual level, how many 
hospitalizations per year. Dawn stated it’s a little over one hospitalization per individual in a year. Dawn 
will get longitudinal data.  

• Chair Wentzel asked the reason for sharing the median length of stay of hospitalizations? Dawn stated 
there are outliers. The average length of stay of hospitalizations is 20 days, which is about a week 
longer on average. 

• Chair Wentzel mentioned a survey that found FSPs are often full because they fail to discharge people 
from the FSPs. I have been told by Dr. Quist that we have some space in our FSPs. Allison shared we 
have some outliers where the newer Family FSP is over capacity but there is some space still in our 
other FSPs. I’m wondering if that global observation is true in Sacramento, are we needing to 
discharge more people from our FSPs if people are good candidates to discharge?  

• Chair Wentzel asked if a person is hospitalized, that goes into the records that the County has? The 
FSP should be able to find them? If it’s an out of county hospital, no, but for the most part, we are able 
to find them. We can find folks who were hospitalized in Woodland. Dawn mentioned we cannot get 
information from medical hospitals. We don’t have better data sources for emergency room hospitals. 

• Member Walsh asked what are the current services being provided by FSPs? What is the frequency of 
services? How many number of contracted programs? Services include skill building, independent 
living skills, individual and group therapy, housing supports, social groups, building up natural 
supports, medication support, furthering community connection, and employment. The frequency of 
services depends on the intensity of individual needs, which can be daily to 1x/month. There are 11 
contracted FSP programs. 

• Chair Wentzel would like to know more about the contracts, specifically how the contracts are 
structured, how much is being spent, and understanding the constraints to deliver services and meet 
expectations. We would like to see an ongoing tally every month of how many people are in the FSPs 
or broken down by FSP and look at trends that we should be aware of. Also interested in the intake 
process for FSP, my perception from anecdotal experience is that it is really hard to get into an FSP. 
The people who are acutely ill still don’t qualify for FSP. The CORE locations have stated that people 
on their books who qualify for FSPs can’t get into an FSP and I would like to know more about that. 
Would like to understand how that decision making happens when someone meets the criteria on the 
list but is deemed to not meet the FSP level of care. Would like to know how often that decision is 
revisited. Not sure if that kind of oversight is happening. 

• Chair and members thanked Allison and Dawn for their presentation. 



IV. Closing remarks by Committee Chair and discussion 
 

None 

V. Adjournment 
 

• Next meeting will include a review of the preparations the County is making to implement SB43, the 
grave disability changes. 

• Chair Wentzel adjourned the meeting at 7:25pm. 

 
 


